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Minutes of the Fourth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Thursday 17th June 2010 in Room G07, Cleland House, Page Street, London, SW1P 4LN 11.00-12.30 

Attendees:

Crispin Blunt MP

Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ
Michael Spurr

Chief Executive Officer, NOMS


Sue Berelowitz

Deputy Children’s Commissioner for England
Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights
Barbara Bradbury

National Council Member, IMB

Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Patrick Craig

Specialist Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary

Frances Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

Anthony Deery

Head of Mental Health Operations, Care Quality Commission

John Drew


Chief Executive, Youth Justice Board
Mike Franklin

Commissioner, IPCC

Philip Geering

Director of Strategy & Communications, IPCC
Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Catherine Johnstone
Chief Executive, Samaritans

Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Gordon Scobbie

Custody Lead, ACPO

Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Jane Webb

Acting Ombudsman, Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)

Pat Baskerville

Head of OSRRG, NOMS


Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH
Peter Edmundson

Head of Police, Powers & Protection Unit, Home Office

Bob Evans


Deputy Director, UKBA

Jane Forsyth

Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Matthew Leng

Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Apologies:

Paul Burstow MP

Minister of State for Care Services, DH
Nick Herbert MP

Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice, Home Office/MOJ
Dame Anne Owers
HM Chief Inspector of Prisons

David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA
Agenda Item 1: Welcome & Apologies for Absence 

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the fourth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  He expressed his support for this extended, cross sector approach to reducing deaths in custody and said that he was extremely pleased to be involved with this important area of work.

Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 18) & Action Points from the Last Meeting
2.
The Minister asked Board members to highlight any factual inaccuracies or omissions in the minutes of the last meeting.  He reported that Philip Geering had requested that paragraph 42 be amended to provide further details on the long-term research study being undertaken by the IPCC into deaths in police custody and this request had been actioned.  Members confirmed that there were no further inaccuracies or omissions and the minutes were approved as an accurate record.  
3.
The Minister invited Pat Baskerville to provide feedback on the action points from the last meeting.  She reported that the majority of the action points had been completed.  There was only one outstanding point, which related to obtaining figures on the number of prisoners that died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls.  She said that this information was now available and explained that out of the 86 foreign national prisoners who had died between 1st January 2005 and 31st December 2009, there were 7 individuals who were subject to immigration detention at the time of their death.  This equated to 2 deaths in 2005, 2 deaths in 2007 and 2 deaths in 2008, which were all self-inflicted and a natural cause death in 2009.  [Secretary’s Note: An overview of the status of the action points from the last meeting is included at Annex A].  Sue Berelowitz requested a copy of the statistics paper that was presented at the last Board meeting.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to provide Sue Berelowitz with a copy of the statistics paper from the last meeting. 
4.
One of the action points from the last Board was for Deborah Coles, Anthony Deery and Philip Geering to meet to discuss whether the Care Quality Commission and the IPCC could replicate the notification scheme used by NOMS, which informs stakeholders when a death in custody has occurred.  Pat Baskerville asked Philip Geering to provide an update on the status of this action point.  He reported that the IPCC were in the process of obtaining further details on the scheme from NOMS and a meeting with Deborah Coles and Anthony Derry would be held shortly.  He said that an update on the outcome of these discussions would be provided at the next Board in October.  Sue Berelowitz asked if she could be added to the list of stakeholders that received notification from NOMS following a death in custody.  Pat Baskerville confirmed that she would receive future notifications from NOMS and John Drew said that he would ensure that she also received notifications from the Youth Justice Board.  ACTION: NOMS and the Youth Justice Board to ensure that Sue Berelowitz is included on the list of stakeholders that receive notification following a death in custody.
5.
At the last Board meeting, Anne Owers reported that HMIP and HMIC had found as part of their programme of joint inspections of police custody suites that if restraint was used this would be recorded on an individual’s custody record, but there was often no centralized register held by the custody sergeant.  Gordon Scobbie agreed to discuss this issue with her in more detail outside the meeting and Pat Baskerville asked him to provide members with an update on the progress of this action point.  He reported that he had discussed this issue with Commander Bob Broadhurst who was the ACPO lead on restraint.  He reported that the requirement for police forces to collate statistics on the use of restraint had been removed in order to reduce bureaucracy.  However, it was good practice for individual forces to collate and monitor this data and he had asked Commander Bob Broadhurst to ensure that forces were aware of this.  
Agenda Item 3: Update on the Work of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 19) 

6.
The Minister invited Lord Toby Harris to provide an update on the progress of the six working groups being taken forward by the IAP.  Lord Harris explained that the Secretariat was in the process of undertaking further scoping work for each of the groups and once this had been completed, the aim was that Panel members would break each area into bite size chunks and make recommendations to address any gaps.  He informed members that the IAP had revised their work plan for 2010/11 due to resources, which meant that the working groups would report to the Board later than originally planned.  In relation to the use of physical restraint working group, he reported that the Secretariat had begun to collate the recommendations from Rule 43 and investigation reports relating to those deaths where the use of restraint had been identified as a direct cause.  However, further work would need to be undertaken to look at those cases where restraint was deemed to have contributed to the death.  He said that a specification for the review of medical theories and research relating to restraint related deaths had been produced and the intention was that subject to budgetary approval this work would commence in the autumn.  
7.
Lord Harris reported that a meeting had been held with the Coroners and Burials Unit within MOJ to discuss the recommendations in relation to the role of the new Chief Coroner, which had been presented at the last Board by the cross sector learning working group.  However, at this time no announcement on the appointment of the Chief Coroner would be made and discussions with them would resume once a decision had been made about the status of this appointment.  It had been agreed at this meeting that the IAP could feed into the development of guidance to assist coroners with the production of Rule 43 Reports in order to emphasize the importance of learning from deaths in custody and he said that a questionnaire was being developed in conjunction with the Coroners Society in order to obtain data on the number of outstanding inquests into deaths in custody.
8.
As part of the work being undertaken in relation to information flow through the criminal justice system, Lord Harris said that a questionnaire had been sent to stakeholders to seek their views on what the key priorities for this group should be.  Responses had been received from a range of organizations and were currently being analyzed by the Secretariat in order to inform the direction of the group’s work.  Lord Harris reported that a helpful focus group had been held on the 16th June to explore the issues relating to the deaths of those detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA).  In the first instance, the IAP were proposing to focus upon premature natural cause deaths, with the aim being that lessons would be identified as part of this work which would have relevance for the other custodial sectors.
9.
Lord Harris explained that the working group considering the issue of Article 2 compliant investigations had identified a number of potential areas where recommendations could be made.  However, the nature of this issue meant that any recommendations could have significant legislative and financial implications so these would require further consideration before advice could be brought back to the Board in due course.  He said that the working group looking at the risks relating to the transfer and escorting of detainees had also highlighted a number of issues requiring further consideration, which included the suitability of police vehicles for transporting individuals, the lack of seatbelts within certain vehicles and the benefits of developing an electronic version of the Person Escort Record (PER).      
10.
The Minister thanked Lord Harris for the update and invited comments or questions from members.  Jane Webb said that she welcomed the potential recommendation in relation to placing the PPO on a statutory footing.  Richard Bradshaw reported that Offender Health and the PPO had undertaken a piece of work to look at premature natural cause deaths within prison custody and that the results of this could help to inform the work planned around premature natural cause deaths in mental health settings.
11.
Ian Smith suggested that it would be helpful for the IAP to meet with independent custody visitors to seek their views on the risks relating to the transfer and escorting of detainees.  Juliet Lyon commented that the Prison Service did not transport pregnant women in caged vehicles and asked whether immigration services adopted this approach.  Bob Evans confirmed that the immigration sector used people carriers when transporting families and children and did not use cellular vehicles to transport these groups.  Sue Berelowitz said that although UKBA might not use these vehicles, there were occasions where private escort contractors commissioned by UKBA used caged vehicles for these groups.  In response, Bob Evans explained that over the last six months all private escort contractors had been required to request permission from Alan Kittle (Director of Detention Services) or himself in advance if they wished to use caged vehicles for these moves.  However, they would only be used for very exceptional circumstances.  He reported that there had only been two such requests both of which were refused.
12.
Sue Berelowitz said that in terms of investigating the deaths of children in a Secure Children’s Home (SCH), could the local safeguarding board arrangements already in place be utilised.  Deborah Coles commented that the issue was currently SCH’s fell outside of the formal investigation processes, as the PPO would investigate a death in a Young Offender Institution (YOI) or Secure Training Centre but did not have jurisdiction over SCH’s.  John Drew echoed this point and said that he would support this potential recommendation, as although Local Safeguarding Children’s Boards (LSCBs) are obliged to undertake a child death review following any unexpected child death in their area, the results of this review were often confidential to that particular Board. 
13.
Deborah Coles said that although she agreed that it was important to look at the natural cause deaths of those detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA) because of the numbers involved, she felt that there were still gaps in the data on unnatural deaths and it was important that these were not overlooked.  Selena Lynch asked if the IAP were considering the issue of CCTV within police vehicles, as the lack of CCTV in a police van had been highlighted at a recent inquest she undertook.  Lord Harris said that he had raised this issue because of general concerns about the treatment of individuals during transportation and that CCTV was a protective measure for both police officers and members of the public.  Mike Franklin said that this was a long-standing issue, as the IPCC had made a recommendation in relation to the use of CCTV in police vans back in 1992.  Gordon Scobbie requested that he be linked in with any work undertaken in this area.  Ian Shaw commented that independent custody visitors only had access to individuals that were being detained within custody suites and therefore those being held within police vehicles were not included within their remit, which he argued was a significant gap.  He said that the Independent Custody Visitors Association (ICVA) was lobbying Ministers to seek an extension to the remit of custody visitors.  The Minister stated that any recommendations in relation to the suitability or design of custody vehicles would need to be considered as part of future procurement exercises and that this discussion would be of particular interest to his policing colleague Nick Herbert MP. 

Agenda Item 4: Feedback on the IAP’s Cross Sector Restraint Workshop (MBDC 20) 
14. The Minister invited Lord Toby Harris to provide Board members with feedback on the cross sector restraint workshop, which was held by the IAP on the 19th May 2010.  Lord Harris said that the workshop had been well attended, with representatives from a range of custodial sectors and organisations.  He added that paper MBDC 20 provided an overview of the emerging issues from the workshop and a fuller report of the day would be presented at the next Ministerial Board in October.
15. Lord Harris reported that the workshop had highlighted a number of issues including the variation across sectors in relation to the collation of use of force statistics, the need to gain a greater understanding of the dangers around positional asphyxia and the lack of national guidance on how to safely restrain children being detained within immigration removal centres.  He added that the discussions on the day also indicated that there would be value in investigating restraint incidents, which had resulted in the near death of an individual given that there was potentially a large amount of learning which could be extrapolated from these incidents.  Lord Harris also highlighted the difficulties faced by the UK Border Agency (UKBA) when transporting detainees back to their country of origin, specifically the difficulty of using HM Prison Service restraint techniques on an aircraft given the size restrictions.  He commented that the workshop had also highlighted examples of good practice including the HMPS practice of ensuring that the officer who took the lead at the head of a prisoner during the restraint retained that role throughout the procedure to monitor the individual’s condition and he questioned whether this practice could be replicated across the other custodial sectors.  
16.
The Minister thanked Lord Harris and invited comments or questions from members.  Frances Crook informed the group that the Howard League had compiled a dossier, which chronicled the experiences of children who had been restrained whilst in custody.  She said that whilst fortunately there had not been a death of a child following the use of restraint for sometime, the dossier highlighted a number of injuries that had been experienced as a result of restraint.  She added that the emerging findings from the restraint workshop did not capture wider issues around restraint involving children and that this issue would benefit from greater IAP focus.  Patrick Craig explained that as a result of Sir Ronnie Flanagan’s ‘Review of Policing’, which stressed the need for a reduction in police bureaucracy, the collation of use of force statistics was not a mandatory requirement for police and decisions to collate statistics were taken by individual forces at a local level.  Michael Spurr informed the group that there was a requirement that any incidents of use of force were recorded by prison establishments and submitted to headquarters for analysis purposes.
17. Bob Evans reported that UKBA utilised HMPS accredited control and restraint techniques and that these techniques were suitable for use within immigration removal centres.  However, he added that although the same techniques were also currently used on aircrafts for detainees being escorted back to their country of origin, UKBA were reviewing whether these techniques were appropriate for this environment.  He informed the group that UKBA were working with G4S to develop restraint techniques, which were more appropriate for this specific setting and that various avenues for accreditation were currently being explored.  Deborah Coles voiced concern at these proposals and highlighted that G4S did not fall under the same levels of scrutiny as government departments or agencies.  Mike Franklin questioned the difference between the HMPS restraint techniques and the techniques being designed by G4S for use on board an aircraft.  Bob Evans explained that the new techniques being developed focussed upon reducing an individual’s mobilisation.  
18.
Michael Spurr stated that restraint should always be used as a last resort and that the absolute minimum level of force should be used to maintain the good order of an establishment.  He emphasized the fact that pain was not inflicted to take control within prison establishments and that the restraint techniques used were applied for as short a time as was possible.  He added that NOMS were in the process of establishing an accreditation board, which would seek to provide definitive assurances over the safety and suitability of techniques.  Richard Bradshaw suggested that it would be helpful if the IAP could identify a set of common principles for the use of restraint, which custodial sectors should adhere to as a minimum and Lord Harris said that the IAP were aiming to do this as part of their longer term work programme.
Agenda Item 5: Feedback on the IAP’s Family Listening Event (MBDC 21) 
19.
The Minister invited Lord Toby Harris to provide members with feedback on the key points raised at the family listening event held by the IAP on the 30th March 2010.  Lord Harris informed the Board that the event had been organised on behalf of the IAP by INQUEST following an independent tendering exercise.  This event provided IAP members with the opportunity to hear directly from families about their personal experiences following the death of a relative whilst in state custody.  It also gave those attending the chance to provide their views on where the IAP’s focus could be most effective in terms of meeting the needs of bereaved families.  Of the sixteen family members that attended, ten had experienced a death in prison and six a death in police custody/following contact with the police.  Lord Harris said that this event represented an important first step for the IAP in terms of engaging with bereaved families.  However, it was important to recognise that a small number of family members were represented on the day and the feedback received did not necessarily reflect the views and experiences of all bereaved families.  
20.
Lord Harris provided an overview of the key points raised by attendees on the day.  He reported that in terms of notification of the death, the experiences shared suggested a significant degree of inconsistency in this area.  Some families were informed of the death by police officers from their local force who were unable to provide further information about the circumstances or at times when contact with the place of detention was impossible.  The family members commented that they did not know what action needed to be taken following notification and the production of a systematic guide providing information on what to expect and next steps was suggested as a potential solution.  With regard to post mortem examinations, initial concerns from families focussed upon a failure on the part of the police, prison or coroner to inform them of their rights in respect of this.  Family members said that due to the shock and grief experienced, information was not always absorbed immediately and suggested that it might be helpful to reiterate a family’s rights in relation to the post-mortem a few days later.  Lord Harris informed the Board that some of the family members felt that more information could have been provided at the coroner’s court about the purpose of the inquest.  However, he noted that there were some positive experiences shared during this section of the discussion, as praise was given to individual coroner’s officers and several family members reported that they had attended very useful pre-inquest meetings with officials, which helped familiarise them with the court.

21.
Lord Harris reported that in terms of the role of institutions of detention and the investigating agencies, the concerns focussed upon the time it initially took to be contacted by the prison, police, the PPO or the IPCC and once contact had been made the limited information provided and unrealistic assessments of what would happen next.  He said that the most common complaint made by families was delay in the investigation and inquest process.  Families also voiced their concerns at the expense incurred if they were not eligible for legal aid and commonly expressed a wish that lessons were learned so that others did not have to experience what they had.  He said more importantly that no family had received communication from the authorities with assurances that their procedures were being looked at and where found to be at fault changed as a result of the death. 
22.
In terms of next steps, Lord Harris said that the IAP recommended that further work was undertaken with the co-sponsors of the Ministerial Council to explore whether a standardised cross sector approach could be developed for the procedures for informing families about the death of a relative whilst in state custody, the key information sources shared with families following a bereavement and the procedures for ensuring families are informed of subsequent actions and changes to policies/procedures as a result of the death.

23.
The Minister thanked Lord Harris and invited comments or questions from members.  Selena Lynch said she accepted that there were large variations across the country in terms of the quality of services provided by coroners.  However, she questioned the size of the sample of families used given that there were approximately 22,000 inquests held last year and the validity of some of the experiences shared on the day.  Lord Harris said that the IAP recognised that the views expressed did not necessarily represent the views of all bereaved families, however the event provided an important opportunity to hear these family’s perceptions and their suggestions for improving the current system.  Selena Lynch commented that post mortem examinations needed to be undertaken as quickly as possible and this sometimes meant that providing a lot of advance notification to families was difficult.  She explained that there were a number of reasons why inquests into deaths in custody could be delayed.  She said that it now took on average three to four weeks to undertake an inquest into a death in custody, when they could previously be undertaken in a matter of days.  The struggle to balance coronial commitments for Article 2 investigations, with the regular workload for coroners was also an issue and she said that for coroners to be able to fulfil both roles there needed to be additional resources available to them.
24.
Catherine Johnstone made reference to guidance produced by the Department of Health called ‘Help is at Hand’, which she said was an extremely useful booklet aimed at people bereaved by suicide and other sudden, traumatic death.  She suggested that rather than producing new guidance, this document could be amended to reflect the needs of these families.  Gordon Scobbie welcomed the report and said that whilst he agreed with Selena Lynch’s points regarding the validity of some of the experiences, he believed that it had captured important perceptions about the investigation and inquest process, which should be managed as bereaved families needed reassurance that they were being listened to by the relevant authorities.  
25.
Mike Franklin agreed and added that the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) dealt with a large number of bereaved families and it was crucial they felt that they were being listened to and any concerns were being taken seriously.  He commented that some years ago, families would not have had the opportunity to speak to IPCC investigators and that the current system was greatly improved, although there was still more that could be done.  Philip Geering echoed this point and spoke of the efforts made by the IPCC to ensure that they provided a helpful family liaison service to families and signposted them to other sources of support and advice.  He said that it was important that agencies received this type of feedback and the IPCC would consider what action they could take to address the issues raised at this event.

26.
Jane Webb also welcomed the report and said that the Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO) would be happy to undertake future work with the IAP to widen the scope of consultation with bereaved families.  She reported that the PPO had completed a survey to gauge families’ opinions on the family liaison service offered by the PPO and their thoughts on the subsequent PPO investigation and a link to this document would be included with the minutes of the meeting.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to include a link to the PPO’s bereaved families’ survey with the minutes of the meeting.  [Secretary’s Note: This document can be accessed via http://www.ppo.gov.uk/docs/PPO_Bereaved_families_report_2009.pdf].  Ian Smith asked if the report of the day could be shared more widely and Lord Harris confirmed that a full report of the discussions from the event would be available on the IAP’s website in due course.  The Minister commented it was important that this work had been undertaken and that sensibly packaged information in a clear format could help to guide and support families through this difficult time.  The Board supported the proposals for further work put forward by the IAP and Lord Harris agreed to provide an update on the progress of this work at the next meeting in October.  ACTION: Lord Harris to provide an update on this work at the next Board meeting.
Agenda Item 6: Review of the Detention of Children for Immigration Purposes  

27.
Bob Evans informed members that the Government had committed to ending the detention of children for immigration purposes.  As a first step, overnight detention at Dungavel House had ceased.  He reported that David Wood was leading a review of the way in which family cases are managed by the UK Border Agency and to consider alternatives to detention.  It was hoped that this review would be completed within the next six weeks and it would involve consulting with a wide range of organisations.  The Minister commented that a debate on this issue was due to be held in the House of Commons that afternoon.
28.
Bob Evans said that sadly a detainee had died at Oakington Immigration Removal Centre on 15th April 2010.  Before this death, there had been no reported deaths in immigration centres since January 2006.  The post-mortem had been non-conclusive and UKBA were awaiting the outcome of toxicology reports to confirm the cause of death.  The Prisons and Probation Ombudsman had commenced an investigation into the circumstances of the death.  He said that UKBA were undertaking several pieces of work in 2010/11, which had relevance for the work of the Board.  This included a commitment to review and revise their safer detention and violence reduction strategies and two large pieces of research to look at the quality of life and prevalence of self harm/suicide in immigration removal centres.
Agenda Item 7: NOMS Learning Strategy (MBDC 22) 

29.
The Minister invited Pat Baskerville to present her paper on the development of the NOMS learning strategy.  She reported that the development of this strategy would play an important role in improving practice with the aim of reducing injuries and deaths in prison custody.  She said that initially the strategy would focus upon safer custody learning within the prison estate, however this may eventually expand into learning around other policy related areas and custodial settings.  Pat informed the Board that a number of initiatives were being taken forward as part of the strategy, which included the publication of quick time learning bulletins.  She said that a series of learning workshops had also been held in place of the annual safer custody conference.  The three events held to date had focussed upon family liaison, violence reduction and managing prisoners with complex needs.  These events were aimed at front line operational prison staff, but staff from other sectors including UKBA and the police had been invited to attend where appropriate.  
30.
Pat commented that her team were keen to identify opportunities to strengthen learning between NOMS and other organisations and she welcomed member’s comments and suggestions on this issue.  She also asked members to send suggested themes for future learning bulletins or workshops to the Head of Secretariat.  ACTION: Members to send the Head of Secretariat any comments on the strategy or suggested themes for future learning bulletins/workshops.  
Agenda Item 8: Reports and Issues from Members  

Research into the Deaths of Individuals under the Supervision of Probation Services – The Howard League
31.
The Minister reported that the Howard League claimed they had evidence that approximately 500 people a year die whilst under the supervision of probation services and had written to all 40 probation areas to request data on the number of deaths that have occurred under supervision broken down by cause.  He invited Frances Crook to comment further on this issue.  She said that to date responses had been received from 35 of the 40 probation areas.  She suggested that the risk assessment processes currently in place for individuals being supervised in the community focussed upon the level of risk that they posed to others rather than themselves and that there were gaps between prison and probation services in terms of information sharing. 

32.
Michael Spurr commented that although he shared these concerns, the numbers being supervised in the community were very large, with approximately 243,000 individuals being subject to probation supervision at any one time.  Many of this population were particularly vulnerable with high levels of drug, alcohol and/or mental health problems.  In the first instance, he argued that it was important to concentrate upon the deaths which occurred within custody not least because of resource constraints.  He also said that NOMS were undertaking further work to refine the data on deaths under supervision.
Strategic Issues Arising from Casework – INQUEST (MBDC 23)
33.
Deborah Coles informed Board members that INQUEST had written to Kenneth Clarke to urge him to continue with the proposed programme of coronial reform.  She said she was concerned that if this programme did not continue as planned, the issues raised under agenda item 5 such as delays to inquests would fail to be addressed and she suggested inviting the Minister responsible for coronial reform to a future meeting of the Board to discuss this issue further.  Pat Baskerville informed members that the results of the review of the scope and timing of the plans to implement the coroner measures contained in the Coroners and Justice Act were due to be reported to Ministers at the end of July.  The Minister agreed that he would raise this issue with his colleague Jonathan Djanogly MP following the meeting.  ACTION: Crispin Blunt MP to discuss the issue of coronial reform with Jonathan Djanogly MP.  Deborah Coles commented that there were a number of issues that had arisen from recent INQUEST casework, which had relevance for the work of the Board but because of time constraints she would raise these at the next meeting in October.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to include this as an agenda item for the next meeting.   

Update on Deaths in Custody Research Project - IPCC
34.
Philip Geering informed the Board that the results of the IPCC research study, which involved examining deaths in police custody over an eleven year period up to March 2009 were due to be published in November.  He said that he would present an overview of the key findings of this study at the next Board in October.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to include this as a substantive agenda item for the next meeting.   

Agenda Item 9: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

35.
The Minister thanked members for their contributions and confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on Thursday 21st October 2010 between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  He said that the venue for the next meeting would be confirmed in due course.
ANNEX A
ACTION POINTS FROM MEETING HELD ON 4 MARCH 2010
	Action
	Owner


	Outcome

	Secretary to obtain figures on the number of detainees that have died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls over the last five years

	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED - Update to be provided under matters arising at the meeting.

	Philip Geering and Anthony Derry to meet with Deborah Coles to discuss the possibility of the IPCC and CQC replicating the  notification scheme used by NOMS, which informs stakeholders when a death in custody has occurred


	Philip Geering, Anthony Derry & Deborah Coles
	COMPLETED - Update to be provided under matters arising at the meeting.

	Secretary to ensure that a comprehensive statistics paper on deaths in custody is presented to the Board once a year


	Jane Boys
	ONGOING - The next statistics paper will be presented to the Board in March 2011.

	Gordon Scobbie to provide feedback at the next Board on his discussions with Anne Owers regarding the current systems in place for recording the use of restraint by police officers

	Gordon Scobbie
	COMPLETED - Update to be provided under matters arising at the meeting.

	Joint Youth Justice Unit (JYJU) to consider renaming the Restraint Accreditation Board

	Richard Hughes
	ONGOING - The JYJU will be discussing restraint policy with new Ministers and will raise the issue of the Board’s name, as part of these discussions.
 



	IAP to ensure that learning disabilities is considered as part of the review of Rule 43 Reports, narrative verdicts and investigation reports relating to those cases where restraint was identified as contributing to the death, as well as a direct cause.


	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED - The IAP will ensure that learning disabilities is considered as part of this review, which is due to commence in July 2010.

	IAP to determine if any research has been undertaken in relation to the use of de-escalation techniques


	Jane Boys 
	COMPLETED  - The IAP will ensure that this issue is considered as part of the review of medical theories and research relating to restraint related deaths, which is due to be commissioned this summer.


	Lord Harris to provide an update on the progress of the recommendations agreed at this meeting at the next Board


	Lord Harris
	COMPLETED - This item is included on the agenda for this meeting.

	Secretary to draft a letter of thanks to members of the IAP on behalf of the Ministerial Board


	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED - A letter of thanks was sent on behalf of the Ministerial Board to members of the IAP in April 2010.
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